February 3rd, 2002

Hi Gavin

This time last year, Chinese New Year was over. This year it is not until next week, and the Year of the Snake gives way to the Year of the Horse. So, the New Year is much later this year.  The weather has been much cooler, though not cold with the maxima being about 15-16OC on many of the past few days – good running temperatures!

Yesterday, my run took me across Plover Cove dam and around the reservoir to Brides’ pool and back over the hill to Tai Mei Tuk. Very good too! At 3 hr 35 min, only 1 minute slower than my best. Actually it could be my best time as the route had to change a little. One section that went downhill then along and up has overgrown so now the trail goes up a hill then along up and down which I am sure must add 2 or 3 minutes to the time. I seem to have a strength in my hikes that has been missing for the past year with the leg injuries. The main injury – torn muscle – has not completely gone (I notice it when doing stretching exercises) but it doesn’t seen to affect me much. However, after the run I lost my (actually Nadine’s) ‘lawnmower’ hat. I was getting onto the bus when I took off my pullover that was wrapped around me and I guess I must have dropped the hat. Didn’t notice it until the bus was on its way. Very annoying, especially as I am a guy that doesn’t lose things in such a stupid way! Still the hat was approaching its ‘use by’ date. The cardboard was showing through the material, though the (plastic) grass strip had not overgrown! So now I will use the USMC cap you left. I wanted to keep that until later as it is new and in good condition.

The pool is now closed for a month or so for maintenance. I went for a swim last Tuesday. The water was very cold – only 15OC, the same as the air temperature. Nearly gave up after only one lap; face was freezing. Kept going, but did more breaststroke than usual in order to keep my face out of the water more. Also, backstroke was difficult as the back of my neck got cold which seemed to have an effect on me. Eventually did my regular 1000 metres. On getting out, I was not shivering. Think I was beyond that; only started to shiver after I got out of the shower. I may have been suffering slight hypothermia. Then, when I got back to my room, I soaked in the hot bath for another 30 minutes! 

Last week, a HK businessman was sent to jail in China for 2 years for smuggling 16000 Bibles into the mainland, which is illegal. Originally he was charged with a more serious crime which carried the death penalty! But this was reduced to a lesser offence probably due to the ‘concern’ expressed by President Bush. But not a squeak (as far as we know) from the HK government even though it was asked to intervene. Anyway, 2 years is still far too much as Bibles are allowed and are even printed in China; the only problem is that supply does not match supply. Also last week, 3000 kg of fireworks were seized. Being brought into HK in preparation for the New Year. The police have announced a ‘zero tolerance’ policy regarding fireworks. 

The right-of-abode issue is still being kept on the front burner. There was another street protest the other day – on the 3rd anniversary of the court ruling giving them right of abode which the government then overturned by appealing to the Chinese ‘parliament’. Remember the fire-bomb attack in the Immigration office about a year ago in which 2 people were killed? Well, the trial was held and the jury yesterday found the main attackers guilty of either murder or manslaughter. 

The Kowloon Canton Railway is in trouble with the public again. One of the companies helping to install signalling for the West rail line to Tuen Mun (Siemens) was not able to complete their contract as they had run out of money. So the KCRC gave them HK$100 million (of public money) to finish the work on time, instead of actually punishing them for breach of contract. It turns out that this company got the contract by putting in a very low tender bid. It also turns out that the KCRC had shelled out over HK$1 billion to remedy this and similar problems! Poor management!

Big gun battle in Tsim Sha Tsui the other day between the police and a gang of kidnappers. The gang had kidnapped an elderly businessman from his home in Yau Yat Chuen. A watchman took the license plate number and reported it. The car was eventually located in TST. The battle then ensued with 19 shots being fired. Only casualty was one policeman who was shot in the hand. The gang got away but some were arrested in the evening at the ferry pier (trying to get to Macau I guess). Traffic chaos in Nathan Road for hours.

Bird ‘flu has broken out again! First noticed when many chickens died in a local market. Traced to a farm in Yuen Long. So, the farm was quarantined and all 100 000 birds are to be culled. This is underway now. This may be able to control the outbreak. The similar outbreak last year was controlled by similar quick action. 

Heard on the news about the hard landing on the Chinook in Afghanistan. Seems as though the problem was due to sand blowing up and obscuring visibility. 

This time last year I wrote that I didn’t have much work. (I am writing over the top of last year’s letter so have been reading it as I proceed.) Not the case at the moment though. Managed to write a reasonably long letter this time (though I thought I had enough to write about to fill the 2 pages).

Cheers for now

Dad
PS: No more information yet about helicopter schools but will keep you informed when he gives me stuff.
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